

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 14 JANUARY 2008 AT 10:30 AM
In the Chair:
Councillor M Black
Members Present:
Councillors O Black, S Blaney, W Graham, H A Harding, G Hartin, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane, P McShane, C Newcombe. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services



Mr K McGarry, Head of Tourism and Leisure Services




Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer
08/01:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors  McAllister and McCambridge.

Chairman’s Business

Councillor Black wished everyone a happy, healthy and safe new year.

Condolences
Councillor Black stated that she wished to offer her condolences to the Murphy, Duffin and Hyndman families.

Councillor C McShane stated that she wished to be associated with these comments.

Councillor Harding informed members that she wished to offer condolences also to the McCooke family in Armoy.

Security Threat
Councillor Black condemned the security threat over the Christmas period and stated that this was a despicable act which had caused distress to members and their families.

Councillor McConaghy agreed with these comments.

Councillor McMullan acknowledged and appreciated contact made with him at this time.

Chairman’s Business
Councillor Black stated that the Chairman’s Business was for the purpose of the Chair to inform members of any news or developments.  She stated that if there was a big issue this forum could be used for discussion but that otherwise Any other Business, Matters Arising or the Agenda should be used to raise member’s issues.

Armoy Glens Rovers

Councillor P McShane stated that he wished Armoy Glens Rovers all the best for the All Ireland quarter final.
Councillor M Black agreed with these comments.

Ballycastle Christmas Illuminations
Councillor Black stated that criticism of the Council over the Ballycastle Christmas Illuminations had been unjustified.  She informed members that the lights on the buildings which had been in place since 2003 had been provided by Moyle District Council and the Ballycastle Business Development Association and that after the first four years the Business Development Association were to take over this responsibility. She stated that unfortunately this had not been the case for Christmas 2007 but that it was hoped this would be in place by Christmas 2008.
Councillor McMullan condemned the remarks which had been circulated regarding the Waterfoot Christmas tree.

Ballycastle – Campbeltown Ferry Service 
Councillor Harding stated that there had been a meeting at the harbour with the Clerk, the Tourism Officer, DETI and representatives from the Scottish Executive to discuss the reimplementation of the Ballycastle – Campbeltown Ferry Service.  She informed members that the discussion had been centred on tendering and the appraisal of this service and was only an initial meeting.  She stated that members would be kept up to date with any further developments.

In reply to queries the Clerk stated that a STAG appraisal was underway and it was hoped that this would be completed before the end of the summer.  The Clerk stated that it had previously been agreed to set aside £6000 to commission work for an appraisal on the reinstatement of the Ballycastle to Campbeltown Ferry service and after discussion it was agreed that this would now be utilised to help prepare for the STAG appraisal.
08/01:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 10 DECEMBER 2007
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 10th December 2007, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 10th December 2007 be adopted”.
08/01:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 10TH DECEMBER 2007

Woodvale Toilets, Bushmills

In reply to Councillor McConaghy the ACE stated that the Woodvale toilets were in the process of being placed on the market.


Mobile Phones

Councillor McConaghy stated that he had been disappointed by the fact that there was no facility provided with the new mobile phones to allow for charging in the car.


After discussion, it was agreed that the provision of adapters to allow mobile phones to be charged in member’s cars would be investigated and provided if possible.


Blackrock Strand

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the Clerk stated that this topic would be covered in the Tourism and Leisure Report.


Glentaisie Play Area

Councillor M Black stated that she welcomed the work being carried out in this area and informed members that she hoped that this would be completed as soon as possible.

Councillor McShane stated that this was long overdue.


In reply to Councillor Blaney, Councillor M Black stated that the re-organisation of the schools across the road would have to be taken into consideration.
08/01:04 
TO MEET WITH REPRESENTATIVES OF NORTH ANTRIM LEADER

Councillor M Black welcomed Helen Noble from Causeway Coast and Heritage Trust (CC&GHT), Breige Connolly from North Antrim Community Network (NACN) and  Andrew McAllister from North Antrim Leader (NAL).


Councillors Hartin and O Black stated that they wished to declare an interest.

Councillor M Black stated that she had neglected to mention in Chariman’s Business that Councillor McCambridge’s uncle had passed away and informed members that this was why she was absent from the meeting.  She stated that she wished to offer her condolences.

Mr McAllister from NAL stated that Moyle District Council had supported all three organisations and that they would be giving an update of how this support had been utilised and what the plans were for the future.


He stated that the three organisations and Council had a wealth of experience along with Community and Social partners in the delivery of rural programmes and that local directors and staff and local councils were at the heart of this.

Mr McAllister introduced Ms Noble from CC&GHT.  She stated that the organisation had been set up in May 2002 with an aim to enhance tourism in the area and safeguard and conserve the vast geographical area and Areas of Outstanding Natural Beauty.


Ms Noble discussed the various projects including the Natural Resource Rural Tourism Initiative (NRRTI) and EU Peace & Reconciliation programme to promote sustainable tourism initiatives through NI’s natural and cultural resources.  She informed members that 2 million had been levered in and delivered locally with 100% coverage of projects.

Mr McAllister introduced Ms Connolly from NACN.  She informed members that the NACN was established in the mid 1980’s and that it was a membership based organisation.  She stated that the area covered by the network was Ballymena, Ballymoney, Moyle and Larne.  She informed members that NACN was locally owned and community based and funded.  

Ms Connolly discussed successes to date including the establishment of the Leader Programme and funding for Antrim Glens Cottages.  She informed members that NACN also provided services such as auditing for community service groups, surveys etc.  She stated that NACN were currently delivering a small grants programme for the Northern Health Board and carrying out administration work for the Mental Health Suicide Prevention programme.
Mr McAllister stated that the NAL had been established in 2001(with previous Leader experience since 1992).  He informed members that there was partnership between four councils and NACN with a local Board.  He stated that NAL supported small local businesses and had been highly effective in the delivery of rural development programmes.

Mr McAllister stated that Leader was now part of the Rural Development Programme.  He informed members that this programme had been very successful in the Moyle area in terms of funding.  He stated that through Leader Plus 160 jobs had been created with 57 in the Moyle area.  He informed members that 400 businesses had been assisted and that they had been a partner in Imeall Tra-budget of £2m and that NAL had networks and contacts throughout Ireland, Britain and Europe.

Mr McAllister discussed the Rural Development Programme (RDP) 2007-2013.  He informed members that there were three main themes; Improving the competitiveness of agriculture and forestry, Improving the environment and countryside and Improving quality of life in rural areas.  He stated that this would be delivered through the LEADER approach with an overall budget of £520 million.

Mr McAllister stated that there would be a potential budget of £20m for North Antrim under the new cluster arrangement to work in partnership with rural communities.
Ms Noble discussed the delivery of the RDP and suggested that Northern Ireland was in the position to look and learn from the successes and mistakes made in the delivery of this programme in England.  She stated that there was an opportunity for an integrated approach and to involve as many as possible to utilise the skills and experience available.
Ms Connolly discussed the challenges of delivery including added bureaucracy, the role of other partners including social partners, delegated powers to LAGs, the review of RPA which would need to be adaptable, governance transparency, experience and representation.
Mr McAllister concluded the presentation.  He stated that it was important to take the opportunity to have a more integrated, democratic and inclusive process and to have a fresh approach to rural development.  He informed members however that it was felt that the process must not simply start from scratch again, which would mean repetition of the same mistakes as the previous rounds of the Rural Development Programme.
Councillor C McShane left the meeting at this point.

Councillor M Black thanked Mr McAllister, Ms Connolly and MS Noble for their report and invited questions from members.

In reply to Councillor Graham, Mr McAllister stated that the budget for agriculture would be mainly agricultural environmental programmes and would go direct to farmers.  He stated that approximately 50% would be farm diversification.

In reply to Councillor M Black, Ms Noble stated that with regards to the slippage she discussed it was allowed to be transferred to the next financial year as it was only 1.2%.  She informed members that communication was key in delivery and that a project should be up and running as quickly as possible to allow for maximum time on delivery.

Councillor C McShane returned to the meeting at this point.
In reply to Councillor M Black, the HDS stated that she had discussed the steps required by Council in the implementation of this process in November and informed members that things were moving as quickly as possible.  

In reply to Councillor O Black, the HDS stated that stage one of the process with regard to consultants was underway and was hoped to be completed by the end of February.  She stated that after this stage two would be the formation of a local action group.

Having answered other members’ queries representatives from CC&GHT, NACN and NAL thanked members for the opportunity to make their presentation and left the meeting.
08/01:07
TECHNICAL SERVICES REPORT

It was agreed to take the Technical Services Report at this point.
The Technical Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read. 
North West Region Waste Management Group (NWRWMG) Joint Committee Nominations

The Clerk stated that the North West Region Waste Management Group (NWRWMG) needed to address the issue of representation on the Joint Committee.  He informed members that each council would have two representatives, plus rights of attendance for Chief Executive’s and Technical Directors on the Joint Committee. 
He stated that it was essential that the NWRWMG were able to call a meeting of the Joint Committee as early in the New Year as possible, so nominations were now required.  He informed members that the group had suggested that for consistency, those two members on the NWRWMG should also sit on the Joint Committee.  The Clerk stated that they were Councillor Robert McIlroy and Councillor Oliver McMullan.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That Councillors McMullan and McIlroy be nominated onto the Joint Committee of the North West Region Waste Management Group.”

Vandalism in the Moyle Area – 3rd December 2007 – 4th January 2008

The Clerk outlined vandalism which had occurred in the Moyle Area, 3rd December 2007 – 4th January 2008 for information.
Councillor Harding stated that she was disgusted by this and especially the lifebelt housing and lifebelt at Ballycastle beach.
Councillor Newcombe enquired about the situation with the Market Street Toilets.  He stated that these were currently unusable and were costing money.  He stated that these toilets should now be closed; he informed members that these were not user friendly and Council could be open to insurance claims in future if they remained open.

Councillor C McShane agreed and stated asked why they were still open when they were condemned.

Councillor Blaney stated that in closing these toilets the publicans would be left with members of the public using their facilities.

Councillor Harding agreed with these comments and stated that quite a few people used the Market Street toilets and if they were closed there would be nowhere else to facilitate these people.

Councillor P McShane stated that the Market Street toilets were an area of anti-social behaviour.

Councillor McMullan stated that disabled persons were not able to use these facilities.

After further discussions,


Councillor Newcombe proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane,


“That the Market Street toilets be closed.”

After further discussion, it was agreed that a Health and Safety Report would be sought regarding the Market Street toilets in Ballycastle and that a decision on closing these would be discussed at the Rates Meeting.

Councillor C McShane stated that she wished it to be noted that a lifebelt was also missing at Ballintoy Harbour.

After further discussion regarding the vandalism report, it was agreed that the location of the fire on 4th January would be investigated and reported back to members.

Councillor C McShane requested that the HTS look at the weather damage caused to fencing at the play park in Ballintoy.

This was agreed.

Councillor McConaghy enquired if it would be possible to offer a reward for information, leading to a conviction, on the individuals carrying out the vandalism in the area 
Councillor M Black stated that she would ensure that this was raised at the next DPP meeting and it could then be discussed by Council.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Technical Services Report would be adopted”.

08/01:05
TO MEET WITH REPRESENTATIVES OF THE ANIMAL WELFARE FEDERATION NORTHERN IRELAND


Councillor M Black welcomed Jane Dykes from the Animal Welfare Federation of Northern Ireland to the meeting and invited her to make her presentation to Council.

Ms Dykes thanked council for the opportunity to make this presentation and circulated a handout to members on the history and activities of the group.


Ms Dykes stated that the aim of her presentation was to urge Council to adopt a policy of banning circuses with wild animals from performing anywhere on Council owned property.  She discussed the history and background of animal circuses and informed members that in 2006, there were a number of circuses using animals, touring Ireland.  She stated that this number tended to fluctuate annually and in some cases their names were changed regularly.

Ms Dykes discussed the environment in which circus animals live informing members that due to their dependency on regular travel, circuses could not provide sizeable and complex living conditions but instead many subject their animals to cramped conditions in beast wagons, restricted movement due to tethering/chaining, repeated and extended transportation, repeated loading and unloading, inadequate and unnatural social environments, lack of privacy and high noise levels.

Ms Dykes informed members of the legislation in place to govern animal circuses.  She discussed the Animal Welfare Act - introduced in England and Wales in April 2007 and stated that this legislation included the “Five Freedoms” compelling the owner/keeper of animals to do what was reasonable to meet their needs, including; a suitable environment in which to live, adequate food and water at appropriate intervals, the need to exhibit normal behaviour patterns, any need to be housed with, or apart from, others of its own or other species and appropriate protection from, and diagnosis and treatment of, pain, injury and disease.
She informed members that there was no similar Act yet in Northern Ireland - Owing to the Assembly re-instatement in May 2007 the Federation had been informed that the Minister for the Department of Agriculture and Rural Development (DARD) was liaising with her counterpart in Eire on matters pertaining to Animal Welfare. 
Furthermore, she stated that the Federation strongly believed that a sixth criterion should be included - the need to be free of fear and stress which should be the objective of all good animal keepers.
Ms Dykes stated that with technical advances by way of television, films, the Internet and news programmes, one can see and marvel at the diverse and wonderful wildlife this planet supports without the need for animal circuses. 

She informed members that reasonable people no longer expected or wanted to see animals performing degrading tricks, dressed in clothes, or performing manoeuvres to music. 

She stated that it was claimed that the circus was traditional, but animal suffering cannot be permitted because it has gone on for a long time, otherwise we would still have other outrageous practices which involved both human and animal abuse.  
Ms Dykes discussed the situation with local councils stating that Belfast City Council had a ban in force voted for in February 2000 and that North Down Borough Council had a ban in place voted for in 2002.
Ms Dykes discussed Health and Safety issues stating that the temporary nature of travelling animal circuses and close proximity of often dangerous animals to the public meant that these establishments could never be entirely safe.

She stated that circus animals could carry disease, e.g., elephants could carry tuberculosis and could infect humans and animals (notably cattle) with the bacterial disease.

Ms Dykes stated that on an environmental note circuses also had negative environmental implications arising from energy usage and transport aspects.  She concluded by stating in the last 100 years, human understanding of the planet we live on and the animals with whom we share our world has grown enormously, yet, how can we consider ourselves civilised, whilst we continue to allow the suffering and abuse of animals for entertainment.

She asked members to please consider a ban on circuses that use animals operating within this Council’s boundaries.
Councillor M Black thanked Ms Dykes for her presentation and invited member’s questions.

Councillor Harding informed members that she agreed that Council should not allow animal circuses to perform on Council property and stated that she would like a complete ban to be enforced.

Councillor Blaney disagreed and stated that this practice could be compared with horse racing, greyhound racing, sheep dog trials, animal movement and battery hens and asked if all animals should be allowed to roam free.

Ms Dykes stated that animal circuses were the group’s current project but that they would cover all aspects of animal cruelty if they could.

Councillor Blaney stated that he had heard that animals in captivity lived longer than animals in the wild.

Ms Dykes stated that the quality of life would be very different.
Councillor P McShane stated that he and his party condemned animal cruelty and enquired if there were any mechanisms in which circuses could be inspected and passed as safe for the animals.

Ms Dykes informed members that it was the responsibility of councils to inspect circuses but that this would only be a photo shot in time.  She stated that often vets sent out to inspect animals had no experience of wild animals such as elephants and big cats.

In reply to Councillor McDonnell, Ms Dykes stated that there was information on the rescue of circus animals and the release of such animals into reserves etc.  She stated that in any circumstance such as this the animal would always be properly rehabilitated.

Having answered members queries, Councillor M Black thanked Ms Dykes and stated that Council would debate this matter further at a future meeting.

08/01:06
REPORT FOR CORPORATE SERVICES DEPARTMENT
The Report for Corporate Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That the meeting continue in committee.”

Additional Duties

The ACE stated that requests for additional duties had been received from the Administration Officer and the Administration Assistant to recognise the additional workload and flexibility demonstrated in the absence of the Members Service/Clerical Office, due to ill health from September 2007. She informed members that these requests were in accordance with Council guidelines and procedures.
After discussion, it was agreed to grant the request from the Administration Officer and the Administration Assistant for an honorarium.

Giants Causeway Visitors Centre 
The ACE stated that the current management structure in the Giants Causeway was based on the Centre prior to the fire. She informed members that there were recent changes to staffing with the Centre Manager retiring in early February and one Tourist Advisor had been dismissed under the Attendance Improvement programme.  She stated that in light of these recent changes with staffing it would now be considered appropriate to undertake a review of the staffing structure.  She informed members that a meeting had been arranged with Local Government Staff Commission to progress this matter and members would be kept informed and updated at the next meeting. 
Request for Flexible Working

The ACE stated that a request had been received from the Environmental Health Manager within the Environmental Health Department for Flexible Working in accordance with Department of Trade and Industry Guidelines.

She informed members that this application met the criteria and had no adverse effect on operational requirements within the department.  It was proposed to approve this initially for three months.  

After discussion, it was agreed that the request for Flexible Working from the Environmental Health Manager would be approved.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, it was agreed in future to provide more information on flexible working arrangements.

It was agreed that the meeting would continue out of committee.
Ferry Terminal Building – Terms and Conditions

The ACE stated that as requested by Council at the previous meeting a draft copy of terms and conditions and booking form for the use of the Ferry Terminal Building had now been drawn up and were attached.

After discussion,

Councillor C McShane proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McConaghy,

“That the terms and conditions for the use of the Ferry Terminal be adopted.”
Councillor McIlroy stated that he disagreed with this policy and informed members that charging £200 for booking this facility was the wrong way to approach this.  He informed members that it should be the responsibility of the HTLS to let out the Ferry Terminal building.

The HTLS stated that there would be a staffing problem if this was the case.  He informed members that he thought that this was a good policy. 

In reply to Councillor Newcombe, Councillor Black stated that if a Council officer was to open and close the building there would be an overtime cost associated.  She stated that the group would be responsible for this.

On a vote being taken, there were ten votes in favour of and none against the proposal which was carried.

Toilets at Glenariff Forest Park, Glenariff
The ACE stated that a letter had been received from Land & Property Services regarding the valuation of the toilets at the Glenariff Forest Park.
She informed members that the valuations had been assessed as follows; value for sale £1000, lease for term of 25 years - £100 per annum. She stated that this estimate was based on the following; lease for 25 years with no rent reviews, full repairing and insuring agreement.

After discussion,

Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black,

“That the toilets at Glenariff Forest Park, Glenariff be leased to the owners of the Larragh Lodge with them resuming responsibility for repairs and insurance.”

On a vote being taken, there were ten votes in favour of and one against the proposal which was carried.
Councillor McDonnell stated that he did not agree with this decision as when the lodge was closed the toilets would also be closed.  He informed members that he felt the toilets should be refurbished and opened.

Land Lettings

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received from Daniel McAlister & Son regarding the Public Auction of land letting at Coast Road, Cushendall which was held on Friday 30th November 2007.  She informed members that the highest tender was Mr O’Neill for £300.
After discussion, it was agreed that the tender for the land letting at Coast Road, Cushendall would be agreed.

Ballintoy Teahouse

The ACE stated that a letter had been received from Land & Property Services regarding the revised rent for Ballintoy Teahouse which was assessed at £3,380 (previously £2,600) per annum with effect from 1st January 2008.
After further discussion, it was agreed to approve the revised rent of the Ballintoy Teahouse assessed at £3,380 per annum with effect from 1st January 2008.

Cushendall Golf Course, Shore Road, Cushendall

The ACE stated that Northern Ireland Water had been in contact with Council requesting formal approval from Council for a Right of Way to the pumping station, situated on Cushendall Golf Course, and requesting Council to transfer the ground where the pumping station is situated.

She informed members as freehold owner of the Cushendall Golf Club, NI Water require Council approval for this request and they will then liaise with Cushendall Golf Club directly, as lessee of the site. 

She stated that if Council were in agreement to proceed, it was recommended that a valuation be sought from the Land & Property Services regarding this, and N I Water be responsible for all legal costs, as indicated in their correspondence.

Councillor McMullan stated that this could split the ground in half and advised against Council approval.  He enquired why a wayleave was not sufficient instead of a freehold.
After discussion,


Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black,


“That Council grant the request as laid out in the officer’s report.”

On a vote being taken, there were four votes in favour of and five against the proposal which was lost.

It was agreed to inform Northern Ireland Water of the decision.

NI Water – Scheme Ballycastle DAP Stage 1

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received from NI Water regarding a Notice of Intention under the Water and Sewerage Services (NI) Order 2006, which repealed and replaced the Water and Sewerage Services (NI) Order 1973, which described the works proposed by NI Water in connection with the above scheme as this affected the Council property.

She informed members that NI Water was required under the Order to give the Council three months notice of these works and of its intention to enter Council property to carry out the works.
She stated that compensation would be negotiated on NI Water’s behalf by the District Valuer.
After discussion, it was agreed to permit a wayleave for NI Water to carry out works on the NI Water – scheme Ballycastle DAP Stage 1.

Councillor McMullan stated that there had been complaints about the reinstatement of the previous wayleave the Water Service had been working on and he would like to highlight this.
Bushmills Library

The ACE stated that a site visit had been scheduled with the Head of Tourism & Leisure Services and Head of Corporate Services with Mr Wilmont, Causeway Coast and Glens Partnership on Wednesday 16 January 2008 at 4pm.
After discussion, it was agreed that Councillor McConaghy would attend the site visit at Bushmills Library.
Armoy Motorcycle Road Racing Club

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received from Armoy Motorcycle Road Racing Club regarding financial support for their racing project which was to organize a successful road race in Armoy and the surrounding areas in 2009 and annually thereafter. She informed members that approximately two thirds of the proposed circuit was in the Ballymoney area and the remainder in the Moyle District area.
She stated that the Club required £8,000 to get up and running properly and had made a request to Ballymoney Council for £4,000 and was requesting Council to consider granting the other £4,000.
Councillor M Black stated that she felt that this should be agreed, she informed members that it would benefit tourism in the area and stated that the club were passionate about what they were doing and intended to develop this over the next few years.
Councillor P McShane stated that he fully supported this and informed members that Joey Dunlop had meant so much to the people of Armoy.  He stated that he would like to see some funds going out to Armoy community.

After discussion, it was agreed that this idea would be further discussed at the rates meeting.

Estimates 2008/09
The ACE stated that further to the last Council meeting and Council agreement to have a meeting on 5 February 2008 it was now suggested that a meeting prior to this date would be advisable.
She stated that the suggested date was Monday 21 January 2008.

After discussion, it was agreed that Rates Meetings would be held on 21 January at 7:00pm and 5 February at 6:00pm.

Addendum to the Corporate Services Report

Loan Sanctions

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received from the Department regarding Loan Sanctions.

She stated that the Department had reviewed the current loan sanction procedures and with the assistance of representatives of ALGFO and colleagues in DRD Economics Branch had revised the application form for loan sanction and produced a template for completion of an economic appraisal as part of the application.

She informed members that these revised procedures would take effect from 1 January 2008 and all applications for loan sanctions, from that date onwards should be submitted in the new format.

The ACE stated that approval for Loan Sanctions for Capital Expenditure 2007/08 was now requested; and referred to the listed amounts on the report.
After discussion, it was agreed to give approval for Loan Sanctions for Capital Expenditure 2007/08.

After further discussion, 

Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the report and addendum for the Corporate Services Department be adopted.”
08/01:08
TOURISM AND LEISURE SERVICES REPORT 
The Tourism and Leisure Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
GCVC Rebuild Update
The HTLS stated that as part of the arrangements for the provision of a Lease to the National Trust for lands at the Giant’s Causeway to develop a new Visitor Centre, it was recommended that a “Development Agreement” be established between National Trust and Council.  
He informed members that a first draft Issues Paper had been produced by Arthur Cox & Co acting on behalf of Council and was tabled for information.  He stated that a meeting would be arranged with Rowan White (Arthur Cox) to finalise details.

In reply to Councillor McShane, the HTLS stated that there would be a meeting at some stage to discuss the development agreement.

Councillor McIlroy referred to the final paragraph of the development agreement and stated that there was an error in the mention of the marina instead of the Causeway and questioned the reliability of the legal services being provided.  He suggested that Council may wish to investigate obtaining other legal advice.
Councillor McShane stated that this was most likely a typing error and stated that seeking alternative advice may be an extreme measure.

Councillor M Black stated that the meeting should be allowed to take place before any decisions were made.
Update on Grass Pitches Quay Road

The HTLS stated that at a previous Council meeting members were advised that the grass pitches at Quay Road had not been handed back to Council and that the surfaces were not in a satisfactory state. He stated that after discussion Council decided to appoint an independent consultant for advice on the matter.   He informed members that RPS Consulting Engineers were appointed and a report was received outlining their findings, recommendations and work which needed to be carried out to bring the surface up to standard. He stated that a copy of this report had been forwarded to the Consultants responsible for the Quay Road Scheme and a meeting with N. Robinson (architect) took place on Friday 11th January. 

The HTLS stated that at the meeting it was agreed that both pitches would be fully playable after June and Council would take over maintenance thereafter.
Councillor Blaney stated that he was glad to see this happen but informed members that the hurling and camogie seasons began in March.  He enquired if there would be any compensation from the contractor for a late finish.

The HTLS stated that monies were being retained until the work had been completed.

Quay Road Update

The HTLS stated that the synthetic pitch was currently being well used by schools, and a variety of clubs and sports, the facility was also facilitating regular Sunday use. He informed members that some of the initiatives currently running included, Midnight Soccer for 14-17 year olds, a Ladies Hockey Initiative for 14 years and over and a North Antrim Astro Hurling Tournament which had 3 Divisions running fortnightly on Sundays, Monday and Fridays in total 12 Under 14 teams were participating.
The HTLS stated that a letter had been received this morning from McQuillan GAC to ask that provision be made for dug outs and fencing for the James McShane pitch.

After discussion, it was agreed that provision of dug outs and fencing for the Soccer pitches and James McShane pitch at the Quay Road, Ballycastle would be considered at the Rates Meeting.

Strategic Leisure Project

The HTLS stated that at a previous meeting Council made a decision to make an official approach to Ramoan Church regarding the status, ownership and possible purchase of the Plot Field. He informed members that this had now been done and a letter had been sent from CEO to Church of Ireland and a reply was awaited.  He stated that we were also investigating the possibility of providing the new facilities within the existing Quay Road complex.

In reply to Councillor Blaney the HTLS stated that the extension of the tow path could be looked at along with this.

Millennium Riverside Park Footbridge, Tender Report

The HTLS stated that Tenders had been received from;  Crawford Contracts Ltd £129,401.30, Lagan Construction ltd £143.093.90, McLaughlin and Harvey Ltd £181,700.00, FP McCann Ltd £279,356.10 and Siac (NI) Ltd withdrawn.

After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That as recommended by the HTLS Crawford Contracts Ltd be appointed subject to RPS conditions 3.1 and inspection of previous footbridges constructed.”
Design for Acknowledgement of Bushmills Distillery’s 400th Anniversary

The HLTS stated that the proposed sketch design detail of the panels to be mounted on the railing at both accesses to the proposed footbridge to celebrate the 400th anniversary of Bushmills’ grant to distil had now been agreed with both representatives of Diageo and the Northern Ireland Tourist Board funders for the footbridge.

After discussion, it was agreed that the proposed panel design for the Bridge Access Railings for the Bushmills Distillery’s 400th Anniversary would be approved.

Access Templastragh Old Church & Graveyard

The HTLS stated that Council’s solicitor was forwarded a copy of The Department of Environment Local Government Policy Division’s response to Council’s request to vest land for access at Templastragh.

He informed members that the Council solicitor had now responded stating that in light of this correspondence Council should confirm if they wished to pursue this matter and if so to provide the details requested in the DOE’s letter i.e. how many visitors there are to the burial ground, over what period of time, how many burials were there likely to be, how obstructed was the access, what are the financial implications and who in the district would receive the benefit of such an acquisition.

Councillor Newcombe stated that this was a ridiculous questionnaire; he informed members that this was an amenity used by the local community and that there was concern that when a loved one died there would be no access to the graveyard.

Councillor McConaghy agreed with these comments and stated that it would be impossible to know how many people would die in the next year.  He enquired why the graveyard had been designated a historic monument if not visited by the public.  He stated that there were also problems with getting to the site with possible attacks on members of the public by bulls etc.  He informed members that it was wrong to prevent people access and stated that there were 5/6 burials in the last year.

Councillor M Black agreed with these comments.

After further discussion, it was agreed as far as possible, to answer the questions on the questionnaire regarding Templastragh Old Church and Graveyard. 
Access Runkerry Beach via Sand Rodden

The HTLS referred to previous discussions regarding the bollards restricting vehicular access to Runkerry Beach being lowered to allow access when trains were not running, subject to the Railway Company confirming when the trains were in service, to facilitate a request from Mr Chris Cartin for access for surfing. 

He informed members that the Railway Company had been contacted and they had responded stating that they were disappointed Council were considering reopening the access to Runkerry Beach considering the health and safety issues on which Council originally took the decision to close the access. He stated that they had requested that Council defer any decision until their next monthly meeting in February when the Railway Company would fully respond to Council on this matter.

Councillor McShane stated that this work should be carried out now without awaiting this information.

Councillor McIlroy disagreed and stated that the bollards should stay in place to restrict dumping, parties etc in the area.

Councillor McConaghy suggested that the bollards could be removed in winter when there were no trains in operation.

After further discussion, it was agreed to defer the decision on access to Runkerry Beach via Sand Rodden until February.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

Sand Extraction Sandy Port, Ballintoy
Councillor McMullan left the meeting at this point.
The HTLS stated that the Planning Service had contacted Council advising them that as owners of the Sandy Port, Ballintoy they were in breach of the Planning (NI) Order by permitting sand extraction from a beach without the proper planning approvals (a farmer was removing sand from the beach). 

He informed members that the Planning Authority had stated that if the Council permit this sand extraction to continue they may serve notice on the Council under Section 24 – Interpretation Act (NI) 1954.

After discussion, it was agreed to erect a barrier at Sandy Port, Ballintoy to attempt to stop the extraction of sand without permission.
The meeting continued out of committee.

Irish Long Distance Riding Association (Ulster Branch)

The HTLS stated that a Preliminary Enquiry (by email) had been received from Irish Long Distance Riding Association (Ulster Branch) regarding access for upcoming events.

After discussion, it was agreed to allow access to Red Bay Beach for an event for the Irish Long Distance Riding Association (Ulster Branch) on 9th and 10th August 2008 and also to decline the request regarding access to the Moyle Way Riverside Path.

Councillor McMullan returned to the meeting.
Councillors McIlroy and Graham left the meeting at this point.

After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Tourism and Leisure Services Report be adopted.”

Erection of Feeder Boxes at the Cottage Wood Site
The HTLS stated that an email had been received to request that Council permit the erection of feeder boxes at the Cottage Wood site for Red Squirrels.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Moyle Accommodation Guide
The HTLS stated that a letter had been received from John Brown of Glenmore House to complain about the Council’s Moyle Accommodation Guide.  He informed members that Mr Brown felt that he was being discriminated against due to the fact that there was no picture of his accommodation in the booklet.

The HTLS explained to members that the guide was produced by using a disc provided by the Regional Tourism Partnership on which their members had listings with pictures included.  He stated that a listing was also produced in the booklet with all other non members included to give details of accommodation in Moyle but that a photograph was not included with this information.  
Councillors McIlroy and Graham returned to the meeting.

The HTLS stated that the Regional Tourism Partnership was the main guide for accommodation which was sent around the world and that the Moyle guide was local and for use in the TICs.

Councillor McConaghy left the meeting at this point.

After discussion, it was agreed that in relation to the Council’s accommodation guide for Moyle in future there would be indication of the difference between the RTP member’s listings and other listings.
08/01:09
BALLYEAMON ROAD – CRASH BARRIERS
(Requested by Councillor McMullan)
Councillor McMullan stated that he had raised this matter on many occasions before and had called for the erection of crash barriers at Ballyeamon Road.  He informed members that he had been informed that this had not been possible due to inability to provide the appropriate engineering works.

Councillor McMullan stated that a proposed footpath at Cushendall had also been turned down due to the costs of engineering in this area but that a footway to a seasonal caravan park in Glenariff had been passed.   He informed members that he felt that the funds for this project would be more beneficial if diverted to works in Ballyeamon or Chapel Road, Cushendall.

Councillor O Black stated that she fully supported the requirement for crash barriers at Ballyeamon and stated that her condolences were with the family involved in the accident there.  She informed members however that she did not agree that funds be taken away from the scheme at Glenariff Road.  She stated that she could confirm that residents had been hit by cars on this road and that there was potential for fatalities.  She stated that money should not be diverted but that members should campaign for more funds.

Councillor Blaney agreed with these comments and stated that the MLA’s should be involved.

Councillor Graham stated that human life was sacred and that he supported the erection of crash barriers at Ballyeamon but not at the cost of the footway at Glenariff.  He informed members that Councillor McMullan had appeared to be against this scheme from the beginning.

Councillor McMullan stated that he appreciated member’s comments but stated that he felt that this was not proper use of this budget and that the footway should extend further up this road.  He informed members that a footpath at Chapel Road, Cushendall would be more widely used.  He stated that he would however like to call for Council backing for the erection of crash barriers at Ballyeamon.

Councillor O Black supported this call for barriers.

To clarify his request, Councillor McMullan stated that he would like Council to write to the minister to call for the immediate erection of crash barriers on Ballyeamon Road.

This was agreed.

08/01:10
CONFERENCES, COURSES
Northern Health and Social Services Board – Launch of 2006/2007 Report of the Director of Public Health

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That Councillors Blaney, Harding, McConaghy, McIlroy and McMullan would be nominated to attend the Northern Health and Social Services Board – Launch of 2006/2007 Report of the Director of Public Health.”
08/01:11
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

there were no notices of applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
08/01:12
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

After discussion,



Councillor McDonnell proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,



“That the Lease of the sea at Rathlin Island Harbour re Floating Pontoons, be 


signed and sealed.”
08/01:13
CORRESPONDENCE
Letter dated 10 December 2007 to the Minister of the Environment from Limavady Borough Council detailing a motion carried by its Council at a Planning & Services Committee meeting for consideration
After discussion, it was agreed to support the Notice of Motion from Limavady Council.
Letters from Quarry Products Association (i) dated 10 December 2007 (ii) received 7 January 2008 both regarding the level of investment in local roads
After discussion, it was agreed to give support to the Quarry Products Association regarding the level of investment in local roads. 

Letter dated 17 December 2007 from DRD Roads Service seeking comments regarding the proposed extension to the 30mph speed limit at A2 Garron Road, Waterfoot
After discussion, it was agreed to support the proposed extension to the 30mph speed limit at the A2 Garron Road, Waterfoot.
Email dated 18 December 2007 from NILGA regarding consultation on the Lone Pensioner Allowance – Rating Policy
After discussion, it was agreed that Councillors would submit individual responses to this consultation.

Email dated 21 December 2007 from Ballymena Borough Council seeking Council’s support in lobbying for additional funding for Braid Valley Health and Care Centre project
After discussion, It was agreed that a letter would be sent to the minister in support of additional funding for the Braid Valley Health and Care Centre project.

08/01:14
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE


Street Lighting




Councillor McConaghy stated that the lighting at the Coach Park, Bushmills was on both day and night.



After discussion, it was agreed to investigate the lights at the Coach Park, Bushmills.
Councillor C McShane stated that there would appear to be a fault at Ballintoy village as the lighting was on all day also.

After discussion, it was agreed to write to Roads Service to enquire about lighting at Ballintoy village.
Letter dated 3 January 2008 from Northern Ireland Fire and Rescue Service in response to the Council’s letter regarding the water supplies in connection with the recent fire at Quay Road, Ballycastle
Councillor C McShane referred to the letter under correspondence which had been received from the Northern Ireland Fire and Rescue Service regarding water supplies.  She stated that she felt that a meeting should be arranged to discuss this matter.
After discussion, it was agreed to meet with the Northern Ireland Fire and Rescue Service following the recent fire at Quay Road, Ballycastle regarding Water supplies in the town.
The meeting concluded at 1:35pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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